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[Dr. McKinley, message, A Story About A Fool] 
…to help us to get our eyes on the Lord and to put our focus and our 
attention on worshipping Him. When I a…, logged on to a…, my computer this 
morning on to my web page a…, my office web site is actually set to MSN 
a…, it kinda brings up all the news headlines and that sort of thing. The 
feature box had a little story in it that said this: 
 
“Rich getting richer faster!” 
 
And I opened it and read what said: 
 
“Two new studies find that the rich are getting richer at a faster pace. A 
study released in late January from the Center On Budget And Policy 
Priorities In The Economic Policy Institute, found that the gap between 
the highest and lowest income families is significantly wider than it was 
25 years ago. And an analysis of income tax data by the congressional 
budget office found that the top 1% of households own nearly twice as much 
of the nations corporate wealth as they did just 15 years ago.” 
 
There’s a gap! There’s something going on with wealth in America and 
there’s a lot of money to be made and a lot of money being a…, shared and 
experienced in American life and in the American economy. In fact I was 
thinking a moment ago as that flag unexpectedly appeared, maybe that’s 
just a sign we need to pray for America tonight. Don’t know where that 
came from but a…, I guess it’s still back there a…, but we’re not getting 
ready to do a…a…a tribute to America tonight, so I just wanted to go ahead 
and mention that to you, but it did appear from nowhere and reminded me of 
what I was gonna talk about tonight in…in this arena. But a…, I share all 
of this with you because in reality the community that we live in is a 
community that reflects the very content of the story that I’ve read to 
you. We live in a community where people are achieving, are acquiring and 
are accumulating some pretty significant amounts of wealth and the symbols 
of the good life and we just need to understand that and be honest about 
that because not every community in the nation is like the community that 
is around us and yet I want you to know that those who are out there, who 
are experiencing all of these things are not only those who are out there, 
there are many of us in here who are living with the same thoughts and the 
same attitudes and some of the same ambitions because the truth of the 
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matter is, is that we are a community of climbers. North Dallas is full of 
people who like to climb. We’re achievers and goal oriented in all that we 
do. And most of us, if we were to really to be honest about it tonight, 
have some LADDER that we would like to climb in life. 
 
For some that ladder would be the LADDER OF MONEY AND POSSESSIONS. If some 
were to really be honest in here and if you looked at your calendar and 
looked at you push and looked at your priorities, you really are trying to 
achieve and accomplish and accumulate a lot more of money and possessions. 
 
For others that may be actually not just money and possessions, but some 
are actually wanting to climb a LADDER OF CAREER AND SUCCESS. You…you 
wanna make a…a…a mark in life through greater achievement and maybe there 
would be more money and possessions, but what you really want is something 
that’s fulfilling, something that really, you know, gets you up and gets 
you going in the morning and for some people there’s a desire to climb 
that ladder. 
 
For others there’s a desire to climb the LADDER OF PROSPERITY AND PEACE. 
You’re not so much wanting more in life, you just wanna find a way to 
really enjoy and really a…appreciate and really be content with what you 
have and to live in a arena called prosperity and peace and not deal with 
all the anxiety and so you keep trying to get further up the ladder hoping 
that at some point you’re gonna hit that plateau of prosperity and peace 
and be able to enjoy it for some season of life. 
 
And for others, you’re not really interested in any of those things. The 
ladder that you’re trying to climb is a LADDER OF RELATIONSHIPS AND 
FRIENDSHIPS. You’re just really wanting to find someone to share your life 
with. You’re just really wanting to be involved in relationships that 
matter to you and the most thrilling and exhilarating thought in life is 
the thought of being able to find a fulfilling and a lasting relationship. 
And so that’s your ladder. But the fact is we all have ladders. And the 
fact is that not only do we have ladders but we understand that climbing 
that ladder, when we’re on it, can be very exhilarating. We like the 
feeling of climb, we like the thrill of moving and achieving and yet for 
so many people…for so many people, when they climb that ladder, when they 
get the money and possessions, when they come to that place where they a…, 
achieve a certain amount of status in their career and success, when they 
actually have what would be called prosperity and peace in life or when 
they find a relationship, what they find is that ultimately they really 
have not found what they want. They love the thrill of the climb, but in 
the end they find that they’re disillusioned. They find that they’re 
dissatisfied and they find that they’re disappointed. 
 
I believe that Jesus Christ knows the tendency of all people to want to 
climb and for that reason, I believe, that He addresses in Luke chapter 12 
one of the most important and one of the most vivid of all of the parables 
that He teaches as He speaks to those who gathered there on that day and 
in that place where He was ministering. We’ve been talking together here 
about the stories of Jesus and we’re calling this series Tell Me The 



                          #4 Stories Of Jesus / A Fool   3  

                       2/10/06  pjy 

Stories Of Jesus. I love the old gospel song: 
 
       Tell me the story of Jesus, 
       Write on my heart every word; 
       Tell me the stories most precious, 
       Sweetest that ever were heard. 
 
And there are so many beautiful verse that go with that. Tell me the 
stories of Jesus…the story of Jesus, but we’re talking about the stories 
of Jesus, the parables of Jesus and trying to learn and trying to absorb 
something of the significance of these stories as we walk through trying 
to find answers and to pursue the right path of life. And so in Luke 
chapter 12 in verse 1 this is what we read: 
 
In the meantime, when an innumerable multitude of people had gathered 
together, so that they began to trample one another, He began to say to 
His disciples first of all, “Beware of the leaven of the Pharisees, with 
their hypocrisy.” 
 
Now get the picture, people are everywhere. The Bible says there were so 
many people that they pressed and trampled one another. It was like 
opening day up at Ikea in Frisco. [congregation laughter] I mean people 
just pressing and moving and pushing and wanting to get and get a, you 
know, be a part of the action and they were there and…you know I noticed 
that here in Texas we like crowds. I mean people here love crowds. We love 
crowded restaurants and we love to go to crowded ballgames and we’re even 
in a crowded church and people are all around and people are pressing and 
the Bible says that people were like that all around Jesus. But Jesus was 
simply trying to relate something, to teach something to His disciples and 
as Jesus began to talk to His disciples the Bible tells us that there was 
a man in the crowd, down in verse 13, so jump from verse 1 all the way 
down to verse 13 and it says here: 
 
Then one from the crowd said to Him “Teacher, tell my brother to divide 
the inheritance with me.” 
 
Heh! That’s kinda wild isn’t it? All these people and Jesus is talkin to 
the disciples and one guy just lifts up his voice and say hey Teacher tell 
my brother to divide the inheritance with me. Where did that come from? 
What’s that all about? 
 
And Jesus said to him, “Man, who made Me a judge or an arbitrator over 
you?” 
 
Now very quickly again, we’ve gotta get the context. It was a common thing 
in Jewish gatherings where there were high profile leaders and teachers, 
for them to listen to the disputes among the people. In fact if you go all 
the way back to the Old Testament, Exodus, chapter 18, you read there that 
Moses made a practice of listening to disputes and trying to settle 
arguments. And his father-in-law Jethro came to him one day and said hey 
Moses, this isn’t gonna work out. We got a problem here, you’re trying to 
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listen to all these problems and settle all these disputes, you’re gonna 
kill yourself if you don’t break down this issue and give some delegation 
of this responsibility and so he came up with an organization to try to 
provide for the disputes. But even till the time of Christ, many years 
later, hundreds of years later, there would still be assemblies and people 
would come and try to get someone to resolve a dispute, to resolve an 
issue and obviously there was a man there who was in a dispute, who was in 
a spat over a will and over an inheritance and so he simply called out to 
Jesus because He was a teacher, He was a Rabbi and he said I’ve got a 
question and I need You to help me with my question. But Jesus made it 
very clear that the question was an issue that had much broader 
implication than simply the man and his brother and we know that because 
as we continue reading down in verse 15 the Bible says: 
 
And Jesus said to them, “Take heed and beware of covetousness…” 
 
That’s a big word, but can we all say that word together? Covetousness! 
It’s been a long time since you’ve said it, isn’t it? Let’s say it again 
together, covetousness! 
 
“…for one’s life…” 
 
If you don’t have this underlined, underline it, that is if it’s not a pew 
Bible [congregation laughter], verse 15: 
 
“…beware of covetousness for one’s life does not consist in the abundance 
of the things he possesses.” 16And then He told them a parable and He said 
to them: “The ground of a certain rich man yielded plentifully. 17And he 
thought within himself saying, ‘What shall I do, since I have no room to 
store my crops?’ 18And so he said, ‘I will do this, I will pull down my 
barns and build greater, and there I will store all my crops and all my 
goods. 19And I will say to my soul, soul you have many goods laid up for 
many years, take your ease; eat, drink, and be merry.’” 
 
Literally the guy said I’m gonna climb the ladder, I’m gonna get where I 
wanna get and I’m going to really enjoy life when I hit the top rung of 
the ladder. 
 
20“But God said to him, ‘Fool! This night your soul will be required of 
you; then those who will do those…then those…then whose will those things 
be which you have provided?’ 21So is he who lays up treasure for himself 
and is not rich toward God.” 
 
Jesus knows the tendency of the human heart toward covetousness, that all 
of us have a driving, thriving, competing motive that causes us to try to 
advance and ultimately try to get ahead of others and Jesus said something 
very unique in this moment, He refused to be a lawyer, but He decided that 
He would be a surgeon and He bypassed the matter at hand and He went to 
the motive of the heart and He immediately started doing heart surgery 
right there with the whole crowd. And right there Jesus began to expose 
the core issue that is so much at the heart of the human condition and it 
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is the issue that drives so many of us in life and it is an issue that the 
Bible simply calls covetousness. Jesus scanned the crowd and He said okay 
I’m gonna talk about this man’s problem, but it’s not just his problem, 
it’s everybody’s problem. And with that one big scan He began to detect 
some issues that were issues of His day. 
 
Just this week I…a…, flew a…, out of Jacksonville, Florida back to Dallas 
and a…, as I did I went through a new detection device, it was one I’d 
never been through before, it’s these big machines that say Smith on the 
side of them, that’s all I know. But what I know is when I stepped in this 
think you get all these puffs of air………………… all the way up your body. I 
told somebody yesterday it’s sort of like a glaucoma test, it’s just all 
over. [slight congregation laughter] You know if you’ve ever that glaucoma 
puff of air in your eye, this is all over your body. And then after you do 
that you go out and have to take your shoes off and take your belt off and 
take…and you know do all that stuff and go through the rest of the scan, 
but it’s a new scanning device that I…they’ve got and I guess they’re 
gonna start appearing in more places. Well, Jesus did a spiritual scan and 
in that moment Jesus immediately detected a core issue, a critical issue 
that every one of us needs to examine and to consider in our lives and it 
all begins not with something that’s on the outside, but something that’s 
in the heart. The writer of Proverbs, Solomon, the wisest man that ever 
lived wrote these words.   [4:23 NLT) 
 
Watch over your heart above all else, guard your heart. For it effects 
everything you do. 
 
Everything about your life, everything about my life, it all starts with 
the heart and above everything else we need to watch over, we need to 
guard our heart. St. Francis of Assisi once made this statement, he said: 
 
“Men have confessed every sin to me but that of covetousness.” 
 
Heh, people have come to me and confessed all kinds of things, he said, 
but the one thing that the people failed to confess in life is 
covetousness. Well, here Jesus is exposing it and He’s demonstrating the 
issue of the heart. Now, you will notice that in this same passage where 
He talks about covetousness, verse 15 that He says: 
 
… “…beware of covetousness, for one’s life does not consist of the 
abundance of things he possesses.” 
 
That is such a counter cultural statement in the world in which we live, 
because our world glamorizes success, our world glamorizes all sorts of 
things that would make us think that life is ultimately the sum total of 
the things that we possess. And as believers, followers of Jesus Christ 
this is an issue that we have to fight, we have to fight it in our hearts 
and we have to fight it in every step of life and therefore Jesus said I 
wanna tell you what real life is all about and that while there may be 
those that you see and you know, who seem so invincible, who seem to be so 
progressive, who seem to be gaining and gaining so much, He said I want 
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you to really get a good picture of what matters in life and so in order 
to do that He began by giving us, what I would like to call, a 3-D 
portrait of this rich man. We don’t know who the man is. Now, we can go 
back, we can look in American life and culture, we can look at the top 100 
wealthiest people in America and we’d start naming the list and you know 
some of the names on that list. You can look back through that in history. 
So many people have made a name with wealth and status and power, but all 
that Jesus says in this parable is that this was: 
 
“… a certain rich man…” 
 
That’s all we know about him, he was just: 
 
“… a certain rich man…” 
 
But He describes this man to us and in the description; in the 3 
DIMENSIONAL PORTRAIT that He gives to us He tells us something very 
important that’s to keep our minds in check. 
 
#1 He tells us that this was A MAN WHO DELIBERATED WITH AN AGGRESSIVE 
AMBITION. He was a man who deliberated with an aggressive ambition. Look 
down in verse 17: 
 
“And the man thought within himself, saying, ‘What shall I do, since I 
have no room to store my crops?’” 
 
He was a man who was sitting around thinking, what am I gonna do, I’ve got 
this stuff, but I’ve got so much more stuff and I can still make more 
stuff and so he’s sitting around with a very ambitious heart and he’s 
thinking within himself and all of his thoughts are all thoughts about 
him. Just…just note what we just read, what he said there in verse 17: 
 
“He thought within himself, and said ‘What shall I do since I have no room 
to store my crops? And he said I will do this: I will…’” 
 
Do you see all those little personal pronouns? This whole man’s life was a 
self-absorbed life. All of his ambitions were all about him and what he 
could do and what he could get and what he could make. And so we see a man 
whose whole thought process is absorbed in himself and is concerned with 
himself and it’s all about his possessions and it’s all about his profits. 
What do you think about? What is your pre-occupation in life? When you 
have time to deliberate, what is it that really takes the foreground of 
the thought life? Is it another business deal? Is it your financial 
situation? Is it the stock market? What is it that really is at the core 
of your ambition? God always calls us to weight our motives and to examine 
ourselves and to ask some very critical questions about our ambitions. 
Now, nowhere does the Bible tell us that ambition in and of itself is 
wrong. There is a good type of ambition, an ambition that is right and 
that can be holy and pure. Paul was a man of great spiritual passion and 
ambition. Paul was a man who in Philippians chapter 3 said:  [verse 14] 
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I press for the mark for the high call of God in Christ Jesus. 
 
Putting away the things that have happened before and pressing ahead, he 
said, I have got an ambition, a holy ambition for the things of God. But 
this man was an ambitious man. The problem with his ambition is that it 
was all self-absorbed and the tragedy about self absorbed ambition is that 
it’s just so easy to hide in life. It’s easy to be something that is 
deliberated and that is processed on the inside instead of the outside. 
And therefore we have to guard our ambitions. I don’t know how long it’s 
been since you’ve been, possibly, in some oriental restaurant to eat, but 
have noticed that in some places because of culture and background that 
you’ll see little statues and there in front of that statue you may see a 
plate of fruit or you may see some candles or some incense and obviously 
it’s an expression of some sort of a religious faith that is clearly not 
Christian in it’s orientation. You can travel to various ports-of-call 
around the world and while you’re there you can buy statues and bring them 
back of some big fat guy with his legs crossed and sitting there and you 
put it somewhere in your home. But if I were to ask most of you are you an 
idol worshiper? Most of you’d say no! Lord no! Why would anybody do that? 
Why would anybody worship some idol? But do you know what the Bible tells 
us? Do you know that the Bible tells us that when our heart is filled with 
covetousness that God categorizes it as idolatry? In fact I want you to 
see that over in the book of Colossians, chapter 3, Paul was writing to 
the church at Colosse and he said in Colossians chapter 3 in verse 5: 
 
Therefore put to death your members which are on the earth:… 
 
That is the things that are natural to living out this fleshly life and he 
talks about them. 
 
…fornication, uncleanness, passion, evil desire, and covetousness, which 
is idolatry. 
 
That’s how God categorizes it and He basically says you need to examine 
your preoccupations. You need to look at what you’re deliberating, you 
need to ask yourself some questions and say what is really the consuming 
desire of my life? Because in this man’s life, in the first dimension, he 
deliberated with an aggressive ambition. 
 
Next HE DEVELOPED A COMPREHENSIVE PLAN OF ACTION. That was the next thing 
is that he had a plan of action and his plan of action was all the things 
that he was going to do, how that he was going to tear down the barns that 
he had and he was gonna build up bigger barns and he was gonna spread out 
more crops and he was gonna get some more land and the man is calculating. 
It…it’s almost as though you can imagine him pulling out a pad and 
beginning to write down, now I need to do this and…and I need to do this 
first and then this and this and he’s making his plan of action and he’s 
gonna get with his team and he’s gonna tell them this is what we’re gonna 
do. And again the Bible never condemns planning. In fact the Bible 
encourages us to plan. In this same book, the gospel of Luke chapter 14, 
just a few pages away Jesus told again in an instruction, verse 28, he 
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says: 
 
28“For which of you, intending to build a tower, does not sit down first to 
count the cost, whether he has enough to finish it– 29lest, after he has 
laid the foundation, he's not able to finish, and all who see him mock 
him.” 
 
The Bible is very clear that failure to plan is many times a plan to fail. 
Planning is important in life. But, once again we have a man who’s 
developed a comprehensive plan of action, but this plan has something that 
is wrong with it, it’s all about him and what he’s gonna get and what he’s 
gonna do, but there’s nowhere in this plan a mention of God. 
 
And that takes me to the 3rd dimension of this portrait of this certain 
rich man. Not only did he deliberate with an aggressive ambition and 
develop a comprehensive plan of action but, HE WAS DECEIVED BY A GROSS 
MISCALCULATION. He was deceived by a gross miscalculation. Look at what 
the Bible tells us again, it says that he said in verse 19: 
 
19“I will say to my soul ‘Soul, you have many goods laid up for many years; 
take your ease; eat, drink and be merry.’ 20But God said to him, ‘Fool! 
This night your soul will be required of you;…” 
 
Do I hear music? Is that a telephone? Nobody would admit it would they 
huh? Well, just tell them to call back later or just punch it and let em 
listen, that’s fine, they might even enjoy the message. [congregation 
laughter] So, if you’re just joining us developed an aggressive ambition, 
a comprehensive plan of action and he was deceived by a gross 
miscalculation. You haven’t missed anything you’re with us. [more 
laughter] 
 
Here it is the man that failed to realize what was gonna happen. See, he 
didn’t see it, he didn’t know it, he didn’t have any idea that in the 
midst of all of his planning that there was something else that needed to 
be understood. I’ve seen recently on television and I, honestly, I know 
nothing about the show and so I wanna be very careful that I do not a…a…, 
endorse or condone a television show that I don’t know and have never 
seen, but apparently there’s a new police drama coming out called, The 
Evidence and from what I can tell and am able to find out about this 
particular show, the show is going to begin with you getting all the 
evidence and seeing the file of all the evidence and then they’re gonna go 
back and starting from the evidence they’re gonna take you back through 
the process of how the police are finding the clues and trying to put it 
together. Well, in many ways that’s exactly what we have here, we have the 
evidence. We already know what’s gonna happen with this man, he just 
doesn’t have a clue and so there’s a horrible tragedy unfolding here, that 
a man of such ambition and a man who probably was very talented and…and a 
man who had many gifts was ultimately a man who was about to experience a 
tremendous fall in his life. And so Jesus ends this whole picture with a 
very condensed and a very powerful point. Here it is, chapter 12 and verse 
21: 
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“So is he who lays up treasure for himself, and is not rich toward God.” 
 
It’s not just the man in the story and it’s not just the man who has a 
dispute with his brother, but as He looks at the whole crowd, Jesus just 
puts a blanket application on the whole crowd and here’s what He says to 
everyone: 
 
“So is he so is anyone who lays up treasure for himself, but is not…” 
 
Listen to this phrase: 
 
“…rich toward God.” 
 
Wrong priorities, wrong purposes, wrong pursuits. I love the way that 
Eugene Peterson expresses this verse 21 in…in The Message, he says: 
 
“That’s what happens when you fill your barn with Self and not with God.” 
 
That’s pretty straight up isn’t it? 
 
“That’s what happens when you fill your barn with Self and not with God.” 
 
So what is Jesus saying? That the whole pursuit of life is for us to be 
people who are rich toward God. I’ve called this story, A Story About A 
Fool and I guess I could end this message by saying I’m going to tell you 
how to live in such a way that you’ll never be a fool. How to be rich 
towards God, how do I know if my life is rich toward God? Well, let me 
just wrap up what we’re saying tonight in the next 40 minutes. 
[congregation laughter] By giving you 4 simple things that will help you 
to determine whether or not you’re rich toward God. 
 
#1 I’M RICH TOWARD GOD WHEN I RECOGNIZE THAT MY EARTHLY BANK ACCOUNT DOES 
NOT MATTER IF I HAVE A ZERO BALANCE WITH GOD. I am rich toward God when I 
realize that my earthly bank account, no matter how much it may be, 
doesn’t matter if I have a zero balance with God. The foolish thing in 
this man’s life was that all of his accounting left God out. There was 
nothing God-ward, it was simply an empty account and therefore what we 
understand is that this man was spiritually bankrupt. But there are all 
kinds of spiritually bankrupt people, some of them have great masses of 
fortune, many of them live in great poverty, but the fact of life is that 
any person who is without God is a person who is living their life in 
spiritual bankruptcy. And yet the nature of the message that we preach, 
the gospel of Jesus Christ is a message of how you account, no matter what 
it may be here can be full and complete in your relationship with God. I 
love this verse of Scripture, it’s found in 2nd Corinthians, chapter 8 in 
verse 9, it’s a great passage on giving, but listen to what the Bible 
tells us, it says: 
 
For you know the grace of our Lord Jesus Christ, that though He was rich, 
yet for His…for your sake He became poor, that you through His poverty 
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might be made rich. 
 
Life is not about the things that you possess, it’s all about who 
possesses you and if you give your life to Jesus Christ then you 
ultimately will obtain the greatest of all possessions and that is life as 
it really consists, it is life in Christ. And if you’re here tonight and 
you’re at church and you’re seeking and searching for something in life 
beyond reaching a ladder, I wanna challenge you and I wanna urge you 
tonight to consider the condition of your relationship with God and I 
wanna ask you tonight, have you ever received Jesus Christ as your Lord 
and Savior? Have you ever understood that it won’t matter what you have if 
you succeed, but succeed without God, because the greatest wealth in this 
world is that which comes from knowing Jesus Christ, bowing your knee, 
confessing Him as your Lord and Savior and giving Him your heart. He was 
made poor that you might be made rich. And I’m telling you tonight Jesus 
Christ can make you incredibly wealthy with the life that He gives to you. 
But, you have to be willing to receive it, you have to be willing to 
receive Him, you have to acknowledge that you are bankrupt if you have a 
zero balance in your life without God. So it begins by understanding that 
I need to have the riches of God’s grace through Jesus Christ in my life. 
 
Secondly, I’M RICH TOWARD GOD WHEN I’M GRATEFUL FOR WHAT GOD HAS GIVEN TO 
ME AND I ALLOW IT TO CHANGE MY ATTITUDE ABOUT HOW I LIVE MY LIFE EVERY 
DAY. When I’m grateful for what God has given to me and I allow it to 
change the attitude in my life and how I live it every day. I believe that 
this is the compelling call of Romans chapter 12, verse 1 and 2, when you 
read Romans 12, 1 and 2 Paul is saying, once you’ve tasted God’s grace and 
the riches of God in Christ Jesus then you begin to understand that 
everything you are and everything you have in life is all to be lived in 
life of the mercy of God and the gratitude that you have to God for what 
He’s done for you. I wanna read Romans 12:1 and 2 to you from The Message 
once again. For whatever reason Eugene Peterson’s words just seem to…to 
capture the essence of this thought. Here’s what he says, he says: 
 
So here’s what I want you to do, God helping you: Take your everyday, 
ordinary life–your sleeping, eating, going-to-work and walking-around 
life–and place it before God as an offering. Embracing what God does for 
you is the best thing you can do for Him. Don’t become so well-adjusted to 
your culture that you fit into it without even thinking. Instead, fix your 
attention on God. You’ll be changed from the inside out. Readily recognize 
what he wants from you, and quickly respond to it. Unlike the culture 
around you, always dragging you down to its level of immaturity, God 
brings out…the best out of your and develops well-formed maturity in you. 
 
God wants us to come to the place in life where we are rich toward Him 
because we understand that He owns everything and we’re simply His 
managers. Everything in my life is a stewardship and that has to do with 
my time and it had to do with my money and it has to do with my ambitions 
and it has to do with my plans. Everything in my life is to be a 
stewardship unto God. And therefore I live my life with gratitude for what 
God has provided and I live my life with a different set of ambitions and 
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affections every day. My attitude in every day life is Lord let me just 
glorify You in what I do. 
 
There’s a third way that we can prove that we are rich toward God and that 
is when we return to Him what belongs to Him. I’M RICH TOWARD GOD WHEN I 
RETURN TO GOD WHAT BELONGS TO GOD. Again I remind you that this man’s mind 
was completely consumed with what he would make, what he could get, what 
he could keep. But this is just the opposite of the elite of heaven, this 
is just the opposite of heaven’s upper class, because to be an upper class 
in heaven is not to live your life to see what you can get and hoard and 
obtain, it’s to live your life to give and to give unto God. Listen to 
what the Bible tells us in Proverbs chapter 3:   (verses 9-10) 
 
Honor the Lord with your wealth, And with the best part of everything your 
land produces; Then He will fill your barns with great grain and your vats 
will overflow with the finest wine. 
 
Look at that verse, that is the exact contract of what happened to this 
man. This man spent his whole life talkin about what he was gonna get, 
what he was gonna do and what he was gonna do with it and God says “No! 
You honor Me with the very best of what you have and you give Me from your 
first fruits and I’ll take care to be sure that your barns are full and 
everything you need is gonna be supplied. Don’t make it your plan, let it 
be God’s plan. And I’m rich toward God when I return to Him what belongs 
to Him. The greatest security in the world is not the yield that you have 
on your personal investments it’s the yieldedness of your heart in 
surrender to Jesus Christ. And I am very sorry to say that for all of the 
concern and all of the debate and the argument of the growing tide of 
atheism in the material culture in which we live in all of the Western 
World, but certainly in America, I fear that many times some of the 
greatest contributors are those who profess to be believers, but who 
practice atheism when it comes to the time of the offering, every time we 
gather together. We don’t give and when we don’t give we don’t prove God 
and when we don’t give back to God what belongs to God we are simply 
practicing atheism, we’re saying I can do better without God than I can 
with God. And therefore the challenge to us is that we would ultimately be 
faithful to give and the interesting thing about God’s plan for giving is 
it’s always proportionate giving. God never says give this much. It’s not 
based on a amount, it’s based on a proportion, it’s the 10th, it’s the same 
for the rich and for the poor and really it doesn’t matter how much money 
you have or how much money you make it’s the same thing for all. It 
doesn’t matter if you can stroke out a hundred thousand dollar check and 
drop it in the offering plate if on the other side of that is a bank 
balance of 10 or 20 or 30 or 50 or 100 million dollars. If you’re not 
giving God the 10th, you need to give God the 10th. And if you’re making 
$10,000 then you begin with the 10th and you honor God and you become rich 
toward God by giving to Him what He has asked. Now I know some are saying, 
well, I should have expected it, a Baptist preacher talking about money, I 
knew he’d get down to talking about me and tithing, but just so you know 
it wasn’t my idea, Jesus was the One who said it. Look at chapter 12, 
verse 23, He says: 
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“Life is more than food, and the body is more than clothing.” 
 
And then look down in verse 33, he said: 
 
“Sell what you have and give alms; provide yourselves money bags which do 
not grow old, a treasure in the heavens does not fail, where no thief 
approaches nor moth destroys.” 
 
He said I want you to be faithful to give to God. You see all of this 
parable is followed by a teaching about putting first things first in our 
lives and not letting the heart of covetousness destroy us. 
 
That brings me to the 4th and the final thing. That didn’t take 40 minutes 
did it? I’M RICH TOWARD GOD WHEN I RISK INVESTING IN ETERNITY MORE THAN 
PURSUING THE TEMPORARY MARKET RETURNS OF TODAY. I’m rich toward God, not 
just when I give beginning with the tithe, but when I risk investing in 
eternity more than pursuing temporary market returns today. Jesus 
basically put it this way, you wanna know what His economic philosophy 
was? Here it is! Risk future return on present restraint. Risk future 
return on present restraint. Be willing to restrain in the present in 
order that you may risk everything on a future that will ultimately matter 
in eternity. Paul said it so clearly to Timothy:   (1st Timothy 6:17-19) 
 
17Instruct those who are rich in this present world not to be conceited or 
to fix their hope on the uncertainty of riches, but on God, who richly 
supplies us with all things to enjoy. 18Instruct them to do good, to be 
rich in good works, to be generous and ready to share, 19storing up for 
themselves the treasure of a good foundation for the future, so that they 
may take hold of that which is life indeed. 
 
Life doesn’t consist of the things that man possesses; here Paul says this 
is live indeed. It’s when we’re rich in good works. It’s when we’re 
willing to risk for eternity instead of just looking for the temporary 
market gain. So what’s the bottom line? Don be a fool! I know many of you 
would not be a fool when it comes to faith, but I fear that some of us may 
be foolish when it comes to finances, when it comes to service, when it 
comes to other areas of life and…and the…and the push of this of this 
message is the push for us to examine our hearts and to put away the way 
of foolishness that we may walk in paths of wisdom and righteousness 
toward God.  
 
You’re all very well aware of the fact that we continue to be under the 
alert of a burn ban in the State of Texas as I understand that drought 
conditions in all 254 counties have caused our governor to issue a 
proclamation of devastation and a decree against any form of burning. 
Since December 26th there have been 4877 fires burning approximately 
1,110,076 acres. Over a million acres of land have been burned in the 
state of Texas and it’s been a very devastating thing to watch. There’s 
been 352 homes burned and I don’t know how many of the stories that you’ve 
seen of the homes that were burned, but I think one of the more 
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interesting things is to always find out what did people take when they 
knew they had to leave? Many people took their pets. They knew they wanted 
to get their pets out, they were worried about their pets and so they 
tried to get their pets. Other people took some papers, they tried to get 
their legal documents and they tried to get, you know, things that might 
help them, the insurance policies and all of that and they wanted to take 
their papers. Some people tried to get pictures, pictures of moments in 
life, friends and loved ones who had passed on and that they knew they 
could never replace. Some people took their pictures, their wedding 
pictures. But the one thing that people wanted more than anything else, 
they wanted their people. How many times have we seen people with the 
devastating smoldering loss of a home behind them, but their standing 
there through tears and their saying, but we have our home…I mean, we have 
each other. We’re together , we’re safe, we’re okay. That’s what really 
mattered, they wanted to know that what they took away were the people 
that they loved the most and that mattered the most to them in life. Well, 
I’m simply saying to you that the things that matter for eternity are the 
things that we send ahead of us into heaven through service and investment 
in giving and the people that we influence on earth with the gospel of 
Jesus Christ. So let’s not live like fools, let’s be people who live in 
faith, because without faith it’s impossible to please God. 


